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Dear Parents,

As promised last week, we have now organised a donations page on behalf of Victoria – this reflects her two charities of choice (The Little Princess Trust and Cats Protection). The link which takes you to the donations page is https://www.justgiving.com/remember/794869/Victoria-Carson we have also put this link on our website.

This week sees a number of events in response to Victoria’s death.  Year 8 parents will attend a Zoom meeting with Barnet’s Educational Psychology Team, and they will have the opportunity to visit the school with their daughters to lay flowers and pray in the school chapel.  All other parents, students, SMOGGS and friends of the school are invited to visit the school site between 11am and 3pm this Friday – to lay flowers and to visit the chapel for silent prayer.  I, and a number of other members of staff will be available at these times.  Victoria’s family will also attend – but will visit in private at another time.

Victoria’s loss pervades our lives – and it is difficult to think of other matters – but I must draw to your attention a number of things, particularly in regards to the announcements made by the government last week.

September Opening and Risk Assessment

You will have heard the announcement that all schools are to open to all students in September.  Whilst we are still digesting this information, it is clear that you can expect normal school hours, normal uniform and normal timetabled lessons from the very first day back in September.  Many aspects of our current Risk Assessment will remain in place (such as hand-washing and cleaning of the school site) although social distancing for students will be removed (but it remains for staff).  Barnet will be sending me a revised Risk Assessment template later today – like last time, I am obliged to fill this out and consult with staff, governors, unions and parents – given it must be returned to Barnet before the end of term, this leaves us very little time.  Please expect a further communication from me later this week with the new Risk Assessment attached for your comments.

Teacher INSET on Monday 29th June
We held a virtual INSET day last Monday.  The focus for this was to enhance our online provision.  The motivation for this was twofold:  Firstly, we wanted to improve and diversify our current provision, particularly for KS3 who were denied the opportunity to return to school before the summer holidays.  Secondly, whilst we hope that the actions our government has taken will prevent any further lockdown or partial lockdown – we need to ensure that if this does occur in the future, then we are ready to provide high-quality online provision.

The emphasis of the INSET was to encourage teachers to learn skills that they currently do not have – for some this is to create new resources (such as videos or PowerPoints with voice-overs) and for others it is to experiment with live lessons or live tutorials.  It is important when participating in live online activities that all concerned adhere to strict protocols – I attach to this letter the student version of these protocols for your information – this has already been made available to students via Google Classroom – and teachers will talk through aspects of this in the first live session your daughters will have.

Recovery Curriculum and Catch-up Sessions

The school is very much aware of how difficult this lockdown has been for many students.  From our recent survey, whilst some have coped admirably and undertaken much work – others have found the situation much more challenging, have suffered anxiety about their futures and are concerned that they have not done sufficient work.  Our focus in September will be to support all of our students back into normal school life.  For exam students in particular (i.e. Year 10 and Year 12) it may well be that the exams they sit next year are altered to reflect the disruption to their learning.  For all students, there will be a period of adjustment, teachers will need to find out where students are with their learning and will adjust their programmes of study to compensate; for example, in languages students have not had the opportunity to develop their oral skills, and in science they have missed out on practical activities.

The government has announced the provision of ‘catch-up’ sessions for those most impacted by this lockdown – and we will be making full use of this opportunity.  However, we are well aware that piling on hours of extra study may add to anxiety rather than relieve it.  Students will be told that they must not return to school feeling guilty for not completing all tasks or for having fallen behind – any work undertaken during lockdown is a bonus, particularly in these latter weeks where motivation has been a challenge for some.  Nobody will be finding fault or expressing dismay at a lack of knowledge or understanding.  Our first priority upon returning to school in September must be the wellbeing of our students – and this is what we call the Recovery Curriculum – a period of adjustment designed to reduce stress levels and support good mental wellbeing.  This will be the focus of Staff INSET on the first day in September.  This is not to say that we will be neglecting academic development – but we all know that children learn best when they feel safe and secure.
Black Lives Matter

Parents will be aware of the growing impetus of this movement to ensure that our society is truly equal – I have been in contact with two former St Michael’s Head Girls who are passionate about helping St Michael’s become a beacon of equality and inclusion for every single student (their letter to the school and my response are now visible on the SMOGGs website and the Head Girl’s Instagram account – students can view it there).  In addition, please read my statement about this on the school website.

Offers of support for St Michael’s in our time of distress

Barnet Educational Psychology Service were very quick to offer us support within hours of hearing of Victoria’s death.  In addition: parents, governors, trustees, the Sisters of the Poor Child Jesus, the Diocese of Westminster, past teachers, other Catholic heads and other friends of the school have been in contact to offer their support.  We are a Loreto school and the Loreto Sisters have been praying for Victoria, Victoria’s family and the school.  Tomorrow (Tuesday) at 6pm the Loreto sisters have organised for a Mass to be celebrated for the repose of the soul of Victoria.  It will be celebrated at the Jesuit chaplaincy in Oxford University, and will be live-streamed – please see the attached letter which gives full information.

I know I will see many of you later this week, I know also that some of you will not be able to come because you are shielding, and I know that others will find it too difficult to come to school because the pain of loss is too much to bear – but we are all united in prayer:

Eternal rest grant unto her, O Lord,

and let perpetual light shine upon her.

May she rest in peace.

Amen

With best wishes,

 SHAPE  \* MERGEFORMAT 



Michael Stimpson
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